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mechanical, electrical and plumbing 
systems and other code-required work 
to make properties functional is appro-
priate within a preservation project. 

(b) Rehabilitation means the act or 
process of making possible an efficient 
compatible use for a property through 
repair, alterations and additions while 
preserving those portions or features 
that convey its historical, cultural or 
architectural values. 

(c) Restoration means the act or proc-
ess of accurately depicting the form, 
features and character of a property as 
it appeared at a particular period of 
time by means of the removal of fea-
tures from other periods in its history 
and reconstruction of missing features 
from the restoration period. The lim-
ited and sensitive upgrading of me-
chanical, electrical and plumbing sys-
tems and other code-required work to 
make properties functional is appro-
priate within a restoration project. 

(d) Reconstruction means the act or 
process of depicting, by means of new 
construction, the form, features and 
detailing of a non-surviving site, land-
scape, building, structure or object for 
the purpose of replicating its appear-
ance at a specific period of time and in 
its historic location.

§ 68.3 Standards. 
One set of standards—preservation, 

rehabilitation, restoration or 
reconstruction—will apply to a prop-
erty undergoing treatment, depending 
upon the property’s significance, exist-
ing physical condition, the extent of 
documentation available and interpre-
tive goals, when applicable. The stand-
ards will be applied taking into consid-
eration the economic and technical 
feasibility of each project. 

(a) Preservation. (1) A property will be 
used as it was historically, or be given 
a new use that maximizes the retention 
of distinctive materials, features, 
spaces and spatial relationships. Where 
a treatment and use have not been 
identified, a property will be protected 
and, if necessary, stabilized until addi-
tional work may be undertaken. 

(2) The historic character of a prop-
erty will be retained and preserved. 
The replacement of intact or repairable 
historic materials or alteration of fea-
tures, spaces and spatial relationships 

that characterize a property will be 
avoided. 

(3) Each property will be recognized 
as a physical record of its time, place 
and use. Work needed to stabilize, con-
solidate and conserve existing historic 
materials and features will be phys-
ically and visually compatible, identi-
fiable upon close inspection and prop-
erly documented for future research. 

(4) Changes to a property that have 
acquired historic significance in their 
own right will be retained and pre-
served. 

(5) Distinctive materials, features, 
finishes and construction techniques or 
examples of craftsmanship that charac-
terize a property will be preserved. 

(6) The existing condition of historic 
features will be evaluated to determine 
the appropriate level of intervention 
needed. Where the severity of deterio-
ration requires repair or limited re-
placement of a distinctive feature, the 
new material will match the old in 
composition, design, color and texture. 

(7) Chemical or physical treatments, 
if appropriate, will be undertaken 
using the gentlest means possible. 
Treatments that cause damage to his-
toric materials will not be used. 

(8) Archeological resources will be 
protected and preserved in place. If 
such resources must be disturbed, miti-
gation measures will be undertaken. 

(b) Rehabilitation. (1) A property will 
be used as it was historically or be 
given a new use that requires minimal 
change to its distinctive materials, fea-
tures, spaces and spatial relationships. 

(2) The historic character of a prop-
erty will be retained and preserved. 
The removal of distinctive materials or 
alteration of features, spaces and spa-
tial relationships that characterize a 
property will be avoided. 

(3) Each property will be recognized 
as a physical record of its time, place 
and use. Changes that create a false 
sense of historical development, such 
as adding conjectural features or ele-
ments from other historic properties, 
will not be undertaken. 

(4) Changes to a property that have 
acquired historic significance in their 
own right will be retained and pre-
served. 

(5) Distinctive materials, features, 
finishes and construction techniques or 
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examples of craftsmanship that charac-
terize a property will be preserved. 

(6) Deteriorated historic features will 
be repaired rather than replaced. 
Where the severity of deterioration re-
quires replacement of a distinctive fea-
ture, the new feature will match the 
old in design, color, texture and, where 
possible, materials. Replacement of 
missing features will be substantiated 
by documentary and physical evidence. 

(7) Chemical or physical treatments, 
if appropriate, will be undertaken 
using the gentlest means possible. 
Treatments that cause damage to his-
toric materials will not be used. 

(8) Archeological resources will be 
protected and preserved in place. If 
such resources must be disturbed, miti-
gation measures will be undertaken. 

(9) New additions, exterior alter-
ations or related new construction will 
not destroy historic materials, features 
and spatial relationships that charac-
terize the property. The new work will 
be differentiated from the old and will 
be compatible with the historic mate-
rials, features, size, scale and propor-
tion, and massing to protect the integ-
rity of the property and its environ-
ment. 

(10) New additions and adjacent or re-
lated new construction will be under-
taken in such a manner that, if re-
moved in the future, the essential form 
and integrity of the historic property 
and its environment would be 
unimpaired. 

(c) Restoration. (1) A property will be 
used as it was historically or be given 
a new use that interprets the property 
and its restoration period. 

(2) Materials and features from the 
restoration period will be retained and 
preserved. The removal of materials or 
alteration of features, spaces and spa-
tial relationships that characterize the 
period will not be undertaken. 

(3) Each property will be recognized 
as a physical record of its time, place 
and use. Work needed to stabilize, con-
solidate and conserve materials and 
features from the restoration period 
will be physically and visually compat-
ible, identifiable upon close inspection 
and properly documented for future re-
search. 

(4) Materials, features, spaces and 
finishes that characterize other histor-

ical periods will be documented prior 
to their alteration or removal. 

(5) Distinctive materials, features, 
finishes and construction techniques or 
examples of craftsmanship that charac-
terize the restoration period will be 
preserved. 

(6) Deteriorated features from the 
restoration period will be repaired 
rather than replaced. Where the sever-
ity of deterioration requires replace-
ment of a distinctive feature, the new 
feature will match the old in design, 
color, texture and, where possible, ma-
terials. 

(7) Replacement of missing features 
from the restoration period will be sub-
stantiated by documentary and phys-
ical evidence. A false sense of history 
will not be created by adding conjec-
tural features, features from other 
properties, or by combining features 
that never existed together histori-
cally. 

(8) Chemical or physical treatments, 
if appropriate, will be undertaken 
using the gentlest means possible. 
Treatments that cause damage to his-
toric materials will not be used. 

(9) Archeological resources affected 
by a project will be protected and pre-
served in place. If such resources must 
be disturbed, mitigation measures will 
be undertaken. 

(10) Designs that were never executed 
historically will not be constructed. 

(d) Reconstruction. (1) Reconstruction 
will be used to depict vanished or non-
surviving portions of a property when 
documentary and physical evidence is 
available to permit accurate recon-
struction with minimal conjecture and 
such reconstruction is essential to the 
public understanding of the property. 

(2) Reconstruction of a landscape, 
building, structure or object in its his-
toric location will be preceded by a 
thorough archeological investigation 
to identify and evaluate those features 
and artifacts that are essential to an 
accurate reconstruction. If such re-
sources must be disturbed, mitigation 
measures will be undertaken. 

(3) Reconstruction will include meas-
ures to preserve any remaining historic 
materials, features, and spatial rela-
tionships. 

(4) Reconstruction will be based on 
the accurate duplication of historic 
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features and elements substantiated by 
documentary or physical evidence 
rather than on conjectural designs or 
the availability of different features 
from other historic properties. A recon-
structed property will re-create the ap-
pearance of the non-surviving historic 
property in materials, design, color and 
texture. 

(5) A reconstruction will be clearly 
identified as a contemporary re-cre-
ation. 

(6) Designs that were never executed 
historically will not be constructed.

PART 71—RECREATION FEES
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AUTHORITY: Sec. 4, Land and Water Con-
servation Fund Act of 1965 (16 U.S.C.A. 4601–
6a (Supp., 1974)), as amended by Pub. L. 93–
303; and sec. 3, Act of July 11, 1972, 86 Stat. 
461; sec. 2 of Reorganization Plan No. 3 of 
1950 (64 Stat. 1262).

SOURCE: 39 FR 33217, Sept. 16, 1974. Redesig-
nated at 44 FR 7143, Feb. 6, 1979, and 46 FR 
34329, July 1, 1981; correctly redesignated at 
46 FR 43045, Aug. 26, 1981, unless otherwise 
noted.

§ 71.1 Application. 

This part is promulgated pursuant to 
section 4, Land and Water Conserva-
tion Fund Act of 1965, 16 U.S.C.A. 4601–
6a (Supp., 1974), and section 3, Act of 
July 11, 1972, 86 Stat. 461. Any Federal 
recreation fee charged by any bureau of 
the Department of the Interior shall be 
charged according to criteria set forth 
in this part.

§ 71.2 Types of Federal recreation fees. 
There shall be three types of Federal 

recreation fees: 
(a) Entrance fees, charged either on 

an annual or single-visit basis, for ad-
mission to any Designated Entrance 
Fee Area; 

(b) Daily recreation use fees for the 
use of specialized sites, facilities, 
equipment or services furnished at Fed-
eral expense; and 

(c) Special recreation permit fees for 
specialized recreation uses, such as, 
but not limited to, group activities, 
recreation events, and the use of mo-
torized recreation vehicles.

§ 71.3 Designation. 
(a) An area or closely related group 

of areas shall be designated as an area 
at which entrance fees shall be charged 
(hereinafter ‘‘Designated Entrance Fee 
Area’’) if the following conditions are 
found to exist concurrently: 

(1) The area is a unit of the National 
Park System administered by the De-
partment of the Interior; 

(2) The area is administered pri-
marily for scenic, scientific, historical, 
cultural, or recreation purposes; 

(3) The area has recreation facilities 
or services provided at Federal ex-
pense; and 

(4) The nature of the area is such 
that entrance fee collection is adminis-
tratively and economically practical. 

(b) Any specialized site, facility, 
equipment or service related to out-
door recreation (hereinafter ‘‘facility’’) 
shall be designated as a facility for 
which a recreation use fee shall be 
charged (hereinafter ‘‘Designated 
Recreation Use Facility’’) if: 

(1) For each Designated Recreation 
Use Facility, at least one of the fol-
lowing criteria is satisfied: 

(i) A substantial Federal investment 
has been made in the facility, 

(ii) The facility requires regular 
maintenance, 

(iii) The facility is characterized by 
the presence of personnel, or 

(iv) The facility is utilized for the 
personal benefit of the user for a fixed 
period of time; and, 

(2) For each Designated Recreation 
Use Facility, all of the following cri-
teria are satisfied: 
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